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MINUTES of the meeting of the SUFFOLK AND NORFOLK JOINT HEALTH SCRUTINY COMMITTEE (for the Great Yarmouth and Waveney PCT Area) held on 31 January 2012 at 10.30 am.

Present:   

Suffolk County Councillors:

Councillors: Tony Goldson and Anne Whybrow 
Co-opted Members:  Councillors Colin Walker (Suffolk Coastal District Council), Alison Cackett (Waveney District Council)
Norfolk County Councillors:

Councillors: Michael Carttiss, Michael Chenery of Horsbrugh and James Joyce (substitute for Councillor David Harrison).

Co-opted Members:  Councillors John Bracey (Broadland District Council), Shirley Weymouth (Great Yarmouth Borough Council)
1.
    Election of Vice Chairman
On the proposition of Councillor Tony Goldson, seconded by Councillor John Bracey, it was 

RESOLVED that Councillor Michael Carttiss be elected as Vice-Chairman of the Suffolk and Norfolk Joint Health Scrutiny Committee for the year 2011/2012.
Councillor Michael Carttiss, Vice Chairman, chaired the meeting for Agenda Item 2 due to the Chairman being delayed.
2.
    Public Participation Session     

There were no members of the public present at the meeting. However, the Vice Chairman commented that this agenda item was an innovation for the Joint Committee and asked for Members’ views on how best to deal with questions and comments from members of the public at Committee meetings. Following a thorough discussion on whether these are best taken at the beginning of meetings or following Members’ discussion of each agenda item and at the discretion of the Chairman, it was unanimously agreed that the Chairman and Vice Chairman should discuss and agree a protocol on this issue.
Councillor Anne Whybrow, Chairman, chaired the meeting for Agenda Items 3 – 12.
3.
    Apologies for Absence and Substitutions

Apologies were received from Councillor David Harrison who was substituted by Councillor James Joyce.
4.
    Declarations of interests and dispensations

There were no declarations of interest or dispensations.
5.
    Minutes of the previous meeting
The minutes of the meeting held on 30 September 2012 were confirmed as an accurate record.
6.
Clinical Commissioning Update for Great Yarmouth and Waveney Area
The Committee considered Agenda Item 6, a report on the progress in developing a clinical commissioning group for Great Yarmouth and Waveney by Simon Jones, Director of System Development on the Board of HealthEast Community Interest Company.
The Chairman welcomed Simon Jones to the meeting. 
Simon Jones gave a verbal presentation after which the Committee was provided with the opportunity to raise outstanding questions and concerns.

Recommendation:  The Committee requested a further progress report from HealthEast via an information bulletin at its next meeting on 25 April 2012.
Reason for Recommendation: The Committee, on receiving clarification on progress with the Health and Social Care Bill and after raising a number of questions regarding the arrangements for appointing an Accountable Officer for HealthEast, wished to be kept up to date on how the development of clinical commissioning was progressing.
Alternative options: None considered.
Declarations of interest:   There were no declarations of interest.
Dispensations:  None reported.

In noting that Dr John Chapman, Consultant Paediatrician, James Paget University Hospital was expected to arrive for the meeting at 12.00 noon for Agenda Item 7, it was agreed to change the order of Agenda items as follows:
7.
    Care Closer to Home

The Committee considered Agenda Item 8, a progress report which provided update information on ways in which patient pathways were being reviewed to ensure that greater use was made of more appropriate services in primary care or the community, before a referral was made into hospital.
Simon Jones, Director of System Development, HealthEast Community Interest Company, gave a verbal presentation after which the Committee was provided with the opportunity to raise outstanding questions and concerns.

Recommendation:  The Committee agreed:
i) to request further information on steps being taken to improve the collection of data on the number of dementia patients being treated in the community; and
ii) to request further information on how community beds were used. 
Reason for Recommendation: 

i) The Committee acknowledged the difficulty in collecting accurate data on the number of people with dementia and that this may be made easier once tariffs are in place for mental health services.  The Committee noted the importance of accurate data in order to plan services for the future, and wished to be kept informed of progress made in establishing better information about numbers of people in the community with dementia.
ii) The Committee noted proposals to extend services within the hospital to try to relieve pressures at peak periods, such as Monday mornings.   The Committee also noted the need to ensure that people being discharged from hospital had the right support in place and wished to receive information on how the community hospital beds are being used.  
Alternative options: None considered.
Declarations of interest:   There were no declarations of interest.

Dispensations:  None reported.
8.
    Neonatal Services
The Committee considered Agenda Item 7, a report which provided the Committee with a short update report on changes to neonatal services.
The Chairman welcomed Dr John Chapman, Consultant Paediatrician, James Paget University Hospital and Tess Litherland, NHS Great Yarmouth and Waveney PCT, to the meeting.  Dr Chapman provided the Committee with a PowerPoint presentation on statistical data on neonatal facilities and services under the new arrangements as from 1 February 2012.
Recommendation:  The Committee agreed to request a copy of the Specialist Commissioning Group review and feedback from the units of how the new arrangements were working on the ground when this was available.
Reason for Recommendation: In response to the Committee’s concerns Tess Litherland advised that she was confident that the new arrangements for Neonatal Services would benefit both babies and mothers.  She also advised that the service would be closely monitored and that a Specialist Commissioning Group review of the new arrangements was due to take place.
Alternative options: None considered.
Declarations of interest: There were no declarations of interest
Dispensations:  None reported.
9.
Information Only Items

The Committee noted without discussion information on the following subjects:

ME/CFS – Update on progress and issues for the Great Yarmouth and Waveney Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee;

Out of Hours update on progress of new provider for Great Yarmouth and Waveney Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee; and

Outcome 5, Meeting Nutritional Needs – Minor Concerns
10.
    Forward work programme
At Agenda Item 9 the Committee considered its Forward Work Programme.

Recommendation:  The Committee agreed:
i) to request further information on obstetrics/maternity services;
ii) to invite the Care Quality Commission (CQC) to meet with the Committee after the next Committee meeting and provide it with a presentation to explain its investigation procedures;
iii) to ask the Chairman and Vice-Chairman to give consideration to the venue for the next meeting;
Reason for Recommendation: 
i) In recognising that Dr Chapman, as a paediatrician, was unable to answer concerns raised regarding the care of the mother, the Committee wished to be provided with more information regarding the obstetric services.  In particular, the Committee was keen to have further information about arrangements for mothers deemed to be “at risk” being referred to the Norfolk and Norwich prior to the birth and further information about the arrangements for admittance of mothers who go beyond full term.
ii) The Committee understood the CQC had signed off the majority of its concerns in relation to James Paget Hospital and outcomes 9 and 16 were outstanding.  As the CQC report had been published and the issues were being followed up through appropriate mechanisms rather than look at this directly, the Committee felt that a presentation on investigative procedures from the CQC would be useful, outside of the formal Committee meeting, in order to develop improved links between the Commission and the Joint Scrutiny Committee for the future. 
iii) The Committee acknowledged it was important to secure an appropriate venue at a minimal cost.
Alternative options: None considered.
Declarations of interest: There were no declarations of interest.
Dispensations:  None reported.

11.
    Urgent Business
There was no urgent business.
The meeting closed at 12.53 pm.
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